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Greetings Don,
I came across your website article concerning the deity of
Christ and thought I would respond. if you have the time and
interest, please entertain some of my thoughts and get back
with me if time allows. My questions surround the topic of the
necessity of Christ being deity. I accept that He is, but
wonder if He MUST be for both the atonement and eternal
salvation. What I would like to do is copy the text from my
interaction with a good friend yesterday. That way I won’t
have to rewrite our dialogue. When you have time, please
interject if you would. WB is my good friend, a pastor. I am
DB.
WB: Your questions about Christ’s deity in regards to
salvation do sound like the JWs. “God can do it anyway he so
pleases” (even Calvin suggests this as well). If God wanted,
he could have made a world without the possibility for sin as
well. He can do it any way he pleases, but he has reasons for
doing it the way he does.
DB: Yes, he does. But as God, he could do it any number of
ways. If you hold to the middle/knowledge position, you would
have to agree to this idea, and the idea that he chose the
best possible way to redeem mankind. That, in-and-of-itself,
doesn’t demand that Christ be deity.
WB: The early church fathers reasoned (there, I used the dirty
word “reason”) that Christ had to be God for our salvation to
be effectual. You have heard it before, even from me. Be
patient as I explain it again. If I sin against you, how long
does the sin remain? Answer: until you forgive me or until you
die. Even if I die first, the sin remains as an offense

against you.
DB: No problems here at all. I agree wholeheartedly.
WB: If I sin against God, how long does the sin remain? Until
he forgives me or until he dies. Since he does not die, and is
an infinite being, then the sin is eternal: actually, my sin
against him becomes an infinite offense. Now: how can an
infinite transgression be forgiven? (I hope we don’t have to
revisit justification in all of this). Only an infinite being
can pay for an infinite sin — only an infinite being can
absorb an infinite curse and satisfy the infinite penalty of
an infinite crime. Only an infinite being can bear an infinite
wrath. If Jesus was a man, his death would have no efficacy.
DB: Here’s where questions arise on my part. I agree that my
sin is an infinite offense against God. Actually, God is
eternal and infinite and we are neither (in the absolute
definitions of those terms–i.e. “immeasurable or without
beginning or end”). Hence, maybe there is some reservation on
my part to claim I, a finite being, can commit an infinite
act. I suppose since we live forever (in glory or judgment),
our sins remain always or are cleansed and forgiven always;
hence, they are infinite or erased. All that being said (I’m
typing out my thoughts), I don’t feel it requires that Christ
must be deity to be a sufficient sacrifice for my sins. What
is required is a perfect sacrifice. If Christ was a created
being, one who was higher than angels and who took on the form
of man, lived a perfect, sinless life with free will (like
Satan but succeeding), his sacrifice would be sufficient. I
don’t understand how, using reason, it would not. Like us, he
would have had a beginning. Like us, free will. Unlike Adam,
he did not sin (even if he could have–if he was not deity,
this would give even more credence to the example that even
though he was a man, he did not sin vs. our position as
Trinitarians). As he was sinless, created or not, his perfect
example and sacrifice would be sufficient. It seems that if
there coexisted TWO forms of deity at the same time, and it

was possible for them to sin against each other as does man,
then a mediator, who would then have to be deity, would be
required. To require deity to be sacrificed for the sins of
finite man seems overkill and doesn’t pan out in my mind as
reasonable. It’s certainly plausible, but I don’t see how it
has to be. Please correct me here. If God requires a perfect
sacrifice, Jesus would have been a sufficient sacrifice if God
said he was having lived a perfect life (as a perfect man or
perfect Adam).
WB: The applicability of Christ’s atoning work to us as human
beings depends upon the reality of his humanity.
DB: Absolutely.
WB: The efficacy depends upon the genuineness and completeness
of his deity. DB: Not if God only requires a perfect, sinless
sacrifice vs. the sacrifice of a deity. I still fail to
understand why reason disallows this. It seems to me we are
predisposed to this position to embrace our view of the
trinity vs. the other way around. Reason, in my mind, doesn’t
exclude this argument.
WB: The JWs reject this saying that God can do anything he
pleases. Okay, why didn’t he just let a muskrat die for our
sins then? The beauty of the cross is not that we have been
redeemed, but that the eternal Holy God was willing to undergo
the kenosis (humiliation from glory to earth to servant to
criminal to death to tomb).
DB: I agree–that is the beauty of the cross. But if God
created for himself a son with free will (much like Satan–and
NO, I don’t think they were brothers!!!) to be a sacrifice for
a lower mankind who despises them both and who hates them,
then his suffering and sacrifice on our part for the love of
his father, who he could disobey at will, is a lovely story as
well. That’s just as moving in my mind. If he was deity and
couldn’t sin (if he was impeccable), we can only glory in his

suffering, not his resistance to sin. Again, reason warrants
that conclusion.
WB: This reveals God. And it is this that is the centerpiece
of the Christian faith (our salvation was the result, and the
reason, but the emphasis is on the grand mystery of God
himself. (How boring it would be to send someone else to do
his dirty work).
DB: I addressed this above.
Hello ______,
Thanks for your e-mail. Don is overwhelmed with other duties
and asked me to respond in his place. I hope you understand.
Since you claim to accept the doctrine of Christ’s deity, I
will simply assume this is a belief we share. Thus, rather
than offering any arguments for this important doctrine, I
will simply assume it is true for the purpose of this
response.
Let me make just a few points by way of introduction. First, I
think you raise an important issue that needs to be carefully
considered and discussed. Second, I will have to reply in a
somewhat abbreviated fashion, merely outlining what I consider
to be some important points. Third, at the time of this
writing, I freely admit that I CANNOT offer a conclusive
argument that it was necessary for Christ to be God in order
to provide an acceptable atonement for the sins of man.
However, I want to offer a cumulative case for this position
which I think is nonetheless compelling. This will involve
both a response to some of your statements, as well as a
brief, positive presentation of some evidence which I think
makes it at least highly probable that Christ would indeed
have to be God to provide an acceptable atonement for our
sins. Finally, I offer these thoughts for your consideration
since you wrote to Probe requesting a response. Although I
have to reply rather quickly because of many other pressing

duties, I am also offering a tolerably thoughtful response
that I ask you to read carefully.
Please allow me to focus on your statements beginning with the
remark, “Here’s where questions arise on my part.” You state:
“I don’t feel it requires that Christ must be deity to be a
sufficient sacrifice for my sins. What is required is a
perfect sacrifice. If Christ was a created being, one who was
higher than angels and who took on the form of man, lived a
perfect, sinless life with free will (like Satan but
succeeding), his sacrifice would be sufficient. I don’t
understand how, using reason, it would not.”
I wonder HOW you actually KNOW this to be true? Granted, you
MAY be right. But HOW do you really KNOW? I note that you
appeal to “reason” – a faculty for which I too have great
respect – but it’s important to remember that reason, like ALL
of man’s faculties, is fallen. This remark is not intended to
denigrate reason. But it’s common knowledge that man often
makes errors in reasoning about all sorts of things. Not only
that, we often begin our reasoning from false presuppositions,
which often results in correctly reasoning to false
conclusions. Finally, we almost never have all the essential
information which we would need to reason to the right answer
– even if we didn’t continually commit errors in our
reasoning.
I would argue that the question of whether or not it was
necessary for Christ to be God in order to provide an
acceptable atonement for the sins of man is the sort of
question about which it would be quite easy to reason
incorrectly. I would also argue that YOU BEAR THE BURDEN OF
PROOF here. This is so for the simple reason that Christ was
in fact God (as you admit), and the Father did in fact send
His Son to be “the propitiation for our sins” (1 JN. 2:2).
Since God is a rational moral agent, it seems fair to assume

that He had some good reason for actually doing things as He
did. Not only this, I think it’s fair to ask whether God would
have sent His only Son as the sacrifice for our sins if He
could have achieved this end in some other way. It is at least
odd that God would have sent His only Son to do what a morally
perfect creature could just as easily have accomplished. Since
God did in fact send His Son, however, you clearly bear the
burden of proof in demonstrating that this was, in fact, not
necessary. I don’t think you can do so. Hence, I think your
argument is ultimately unsuccessful.
Let me briefly illustrate this last point from a section of
the dialogue between you and your friend:
WB: The applicability of Christ’s atoning work to us as human
beings depends upon the reality of his humanity. DB:
Absolutely. WB: The efficacy depends upon the genuineness and
completeness of his deity. DB: Not if God only requires a
perfect, sinless sacrifice vs. the sacrifice of a deity. I
still fail to understand why reason disallows this. It seems
to me we are predisposed to this position to embrace our view
of the trinity vs. the other way around. Reason, in my mind,
doesn’t exclude this argument.”
Concerning your final comments, I would agree that reason, in
itself, doesn’t necessarily exclude the possibility that God
only requires a perfect, sinless sacrifice rather than a
Divine one. But remember my comments on “reason” again. Just
because human reason cannot exclude the possibility that you
mention does not in any way prove that a Divine sacrifice was
not necessary! And since you bear the burden of proof here, I
must ask you HOW, specifically, you KNOW that God does NOT
REQUIRE A DIVINE SACRIFICE? Since this is what God actually
did, I would argue that it is more reasonable to believe it
was necessary than that it was not. Admittedly, this does not
PROVE my argument is true, but I do think it’s more
reasonable. And I am not obligated to assume the burden of

proof here anyway.
I think you make an interesting, and potentially revealing,
comment when you write:
“It seems that if there coexisted TWO forms of diety at the
same time, and it was possible for them to sin against each
other as does man, then a mediator, who would then have to be
diety, would be required.”
Again, I wonder HOW you KNOW
Divine mediator be required?
this! Why would any mediator
possible that the gods could

this? Why, specifically, would a
Certainly reason does not demand
“be required” at all? It’s quite
mediate their own dispute, just

as two men might do. It’s also possible that a man, or a
talking raccoon, could serve as a mediator. But here’s what’s
interesting. If your logic is valid, and a god must mediate
between gods, why would it not also follow that a God-Man must
mediate between God and man?
But here’s another point. The example of reconciling two gods
likely involves the reconciliation of equals. But this is not
the case when we consider the reconciliation of man to God.
Here, the parties are NOT equal. God is the Creator, man is
His creation. It seems at least reasonable to believe (and is
in fact true, I think) that the Creator may have a particular
character which requires that reconciliation be achieved ONLY
through a means which is perfectly consistent with all His
attributes. And this, of course, may radically limit the means
by which such reconciliation can actually be achieved. Again,
I personally think it would be odd for the Father to send His
only Son to accomplish on behalf of man what a morally perfect
creature was capable of. Indeed, you yourself confess:
“To require diety to be sacrificed for the sins of finite man
seems overkill and doesn’t pan out in my mind as reasonable.
It’s certainly plausible, but I don’t see how it has to be.”

But since this is what God actually did, you bear the burden
of proof in demonstrating that such a sacrifice was, in fact,
overkill! Since God is a rational moral agent, it is at least
reasonable to think that a Divine sacrifice may indeed have
been NECESSARY. And if it was necessary it cannot, by
definition, be overkill.
Let me conclude with two more observations. First, we both
agree that Jesus was, in fact, the God-Man. I could easily
demonstrate from the Scriptures both that Jesus believed this
of Himself and that His disciples believed it as well. But
here’s the point. Every time that Jesus, or one of His
disciples, makes the claim that He is the ONLY way to God
there is, at least potentially, an implicit argument that only
a God-Man can reconcile man to God! I could quote many verses,
but let me offer just a few. When Jesus says to Nicodemus, “As
Moses lifted up the serpent in the wilderness, even so MUST
THE SON OF MAN BE LIFTED UP; that whoever believes may in Him
have eternal life” (JN. 3:14-15, emphasis mine), He is
speaking as the God-Man. I admit that it is not necessary to
interpret such a statement as requiring a Divine sacrifice,
but it certainly has this potential – and that’s something to
think about. In other words, since Jesus is the God-Man, He
could be implicitly understood as saying that ONLY such a One
as He is capable of reconciling man to God. It’s the same with
many such statements of Jesus (e.g. JN. 14:6, etc.). And
Jesus’ disciples, who also believed in His deity, repeatedly
claim that there is no other way for man to be reconciled to
God. For example, in Acts 4:12 Peter declares, “And there is
salvation in no one else; for there is no other name under
heaven that has been given among men, by which we must be
saved.” Again, this does not PROVE that a Divine sacrifice was
necessary (the burden is yours to show it was not), but it may
certainly be read as implying its necessity.
Second, consider this. In Paul’s famous verse on substitution,
2 Cor. 5:21, we read: “He (the Father) made Him (the Son) who

knew no sin to be sin on our behalf, that we might become the
righteousness of God in Him.” Luther referred to this as the
“Great Exchange.” Christ takes our sin on Himself and gives us
His righteousness in its place! Now an argument could be made
that, in order to be acceptable to God, man must be clothed in
His righteousness. If this is so, then it would seem to follow
that a Divine substitute was not superfluous, but ESSENTIAL.
For how could we become “the righteousness of God” in Christ,
unless Christ was actually God? It’s reasonable to believe He
could only give us God’s righteousness if He was, in fact,
God. And if such righteousness is essential for our
reconciliation to God, then it follows that a Divine
substitute would be necessary to achieve this goal. Again, I
fully admit that this argument is NOT CONCLUSIVE—it is merely
suggestive. But as I’ve said repeatedly (I’m sure you’re sick
of it!), you bear the burden of proof – not me. Thus, I think
I’ve offered some good reasons to believe that a Divine
sacrifice was indeed necessary and not overkill. I also think
I’ve demonstrated that you’re far from proving your own
position (if in fact it’s actually your position; I’m not
saying it necessarily is).
Wishing you God’s richest blessings,
Michael Gleghorn
Probe Ministries

